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PROCEEDTI NGS
10:05 a.m.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: I"m Michal
Moore, and 1"m opening this hearing today. The
notice of prehearing conference and scheduling
order for the Sunrise Cogeneration and Power
Project.

111 be joined shortly by Commissioner
Dave Rohy, and I am joined currently on the dias
by Gary Fay, our Hearing Officer; and to my
immediate right. 0On my left, my aide, Shawn
Pittard. And Bob Eller, the aide to Commissioner
Rohy on the far right.

Today a fairly formalized event. We
will entertain comments from all parties regarding
their opinions on some standard topic areas that
will be ready or anticipated to be ready for the
evidentiary hearings. Those which require any
further analysis, including as we stated in our
notice, the nature of the timeframe for any such
further analysis that needs to be done; the topic
areas the parties have reached agreement on so far
today, and those which remain subject to agreement
in the future, or which need agreement in the

future, or require adjudication.
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This is a public forum. We"ll take
things in order and make time for interested
members of the public who have not otherwise been
recognized at the end of this hearing.

Let me turn to my colleague and ask if
he has any opening comments he"d like to make.
Dr. Rohy?

VICE CHAIRMAN ROHY: I apologize for my
late arrival. 1 have no further comments.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Thank you.
With that, I"m going to turn for opening remarks
to Mr. Fay, and ask him to indicate some of the
procedures that will follow. And then we"ll turn
to the Applicant and Staff and Intervenors.

Mr. Fay.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Thank you,
Commissioner Moore. What 1°d like to do First is
Jjust take appearances. |If the people who will be
participating in the prehearing conference would
please identify themselves and who they represent.
And then we"l1l move to a statement from the Public
Adviser. Can we begin with the Applicant, Mr.
Grattan.

MR. GRATTAN: John Grattan for the

Applicant, Sunrise Cogeneration and Power Company.

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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And in the audience 1 have Dave Stein from Radian,
Don Muraoka from Radian. Paul Dinkel from Sunrise
Cogeneration and Power; Mervyn Soares from Sunrise
Cogeneration and Power; and Don Mundy from Black &
Veatch. Have I missed anybody? Not bad.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Thank you. And
for the staff?

MS. HOLMES: Thank you, Mr. Fay. My
name is Caryn Holmes, 1"m the Staff Counsel. On
my left is Kristina Bergquist, one of the Project
Managers. On my right is the other Project
Manager, Marc Pryor. Behind me is Al McCuen from
Transmission System Engineering Staff; Rick York
from Biological Resources; Roger Johnson from the
Siting Office, as is Mr. Bob Haussler.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Thank you. And
for CURE.

MS. POOLE: Good morning, Kate Poole for
CURE.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Thank you, Ms.
Poole. And is the 1SO represented here? Mr.
McCuen, do you know if they plan to attend or just
rely on their submitted statement?

MR. McCUEN: They were not able to

attend today. |If there are questions on their

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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prehearing conference statement | probably can
answer them.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay, good, thank

you.
All right, Ms. Mendonca.
MS. MENDONCA: Good morning, I"m Roberta
Mendonca, the Commission®s Public Adviser. 1°d

like to welcome members of the public here this
morning and just state for the record that it is
the policy of the Energy Commission to encourage
public participation; and to make it clear for the
record today that there is a difference between
public comment and between becoming a party in the
case.

And today is the deadline for
intervention. |If you wish to be involved in
presenting evidence in a formal manner to the
Commissioners today is the deadline, and my office
does have petitions, should anyone in the audience
wish to file those petitions today.

Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Thank you very
much .

What 1°d like to do is offer the parties

an opportunity to make a brief summary, opening
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statements, and then we"ll go through subject area
by subject area and just see where we stand.

In the interests of saving time if
somebody feels, if a party feels that they have
completely explained their position and that is
still their position today, as reflected in their
prehearing conference statement that was filed,
then they need only indicate that and we can just
move right along.

But it"s possible that some things have
evolved since the prehearing conference statements
have been filed, or that some additional comments
need to be made.

So, please inform us as much as you can,
but perhaps knowing that we"re going to go subject
by subject your opening statements could be brief.

Mr. Grattan, anything to begin with?

MR. GRATTAN: Once again, John Grattan,
representing the Applicant. We find ourselves in
perhaps unprecedented agreement with our brethren
from CURE that we agree exactly on what we
disagree on.

And, 1 think that"s right, Kate?

(Laughter.)

MR. GRATTAN: And the impression of both

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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of us. And we stand by our prehearing conference
statement. | do want to say ne thing. There are
some issues which CURE, as an intervenor, has
raised on schedule -- regarding the schedule.

We would urge that the Committee hew to
the schedule. And we think that will be much
easier for it to hew to that schedule in light of
the Committee®"s decision on the motion to compel,
and on the -- there are very few remaining
elements of data which need be supplied, and we"re
working on supplying them right now.

I"m open to questions. Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Well, just a -- 1
Jjust want to mention that after we get our
business done on the prehearing conference
matters, 1 would like to just entertain any
questions that people have about the hearing
order, if there are any. And since this meeting
comes shortly after issuing the order, so we can
hold off discussion on that matter until later.

MR. GRATTAN: Fine. Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Thank you. Staff.

MS. HOLMES: Thank you. Caryn Holmes
for the staff. Have to remember that.

With respect to our prehearing

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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conference statement, we do have a few changes to
make to it. There are a couple of minor issues
that have arisen that we don"t believe will
present any difficulty in resolving. 1711 just
summarize them here, and then If we want to have a
discussion on them when we go issue by issue we
can do that.

There"s a minor issue with respect to
discussing the trace element contents of the
produced water. There®s an issue with respect to
provision of the biological opinion. And there's
an issue with respect to an intersection study
that"s been requested by Caltrans. That request
was also supported by a letter from the Kern
County Council of Governments.

So we can go through those in more
detail when we get to the topic-by-topic
discussion.

There are some other issues that may be
more important. The Ffirst one has to do with the
fact that staff has informed me that they are
concerned about the hydrogen sulfide emissions
that are a result of the 700 new wells. This is
one of the projects that was in the blueprint.

It"s been described as an indirect project impact.

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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This could have affect on air quality,
public health and biology. Staff is hoping to
issue data requests and, as well, to summarize
whether or not this new issue has any impact on
the comments we filed on the motion to compel by
the beginning of next week, 1 guess, that would be
probably Tuesday or Wednesday .-

It may additionally change our response
to the determination of compliance, but we don*"t
have a date at this point as to when we would
provide those additional comments.

The second issue is that, as the parties
have noticed, we requested comments on the
preliminary staff assessment to be filed on the
2nd of September, which is tomorrow. It is
possible that we will not be able to iIncorporate
all those comments, if they are extensive, into
the final staff assessment, which is, under the
current schedule, due to be published on the 15th
of September.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: This is as to air
quality?

MS. HOLMES: No. With respect to PSA
comments, since we don"t know what they are as of

this prehearing conference, we cannot commit to

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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being able to incorporate them in any area by the
FSA.

We"re hopeful that they"Il be minor,
although we expect some fairly significant
comments on air quality. CURE has been kind
enough to provide us with a draft of their
comments on our preliminary staff assessment.

However, we can"t, until we actually see
the comments, and the deadline isn"t until
tomorrow, we can"t let you know which areas we"lIl
be able to have a response to comments complete in
the FSA.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: The consequence
of that could be that we might have to slip the
schedule, is that what you"re telling us?

MS. HOLMES: You may have to slip the
schedule either in terms of the Committee could
direct staff to delay the filing of the FSA, or
they could direct them to file the FSA and then
file a separate section that contained response to
comments. Either one.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Okay, thank
you.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Ms. Poole, 1

wonder if you would be comfortable taking up

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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10
residency at one of the mikes, because 1 think
we"re going to be fairly dynamic, especially when
we get into -- and Mr. Grattan as well -- when we
get into subject-by-subject review.

We"d just as soon not wear everybody out
walking up and back.

MS. POOLE: Okay.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Any opening
remarks?

MS. POOLE: Let me briefly reiterate a
couple things that we mentioned in our prehearing
conference statement.

To follow up on what Ms. Holmes was just
discussing, we do think the FSA deadline should be
modified. The comments on the PSA aren"t due
until tomorrow. Our comments will be extensive.
We"ll probably have around 100 pages worth.

Under the Committee®s current schedule 1
think with lead time for management review, that
gives staff about two days, around Labor Day
weekend, to review all these comments, and
incorporate them.

Practically what that means is that
issues won"t be resolved in the FSA. And the

Committee will face a much larger number of issues

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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11
that will need to be adjudicated at hearings, and
that will take much longer and lengthen the
hearings.

We think 1t makes much more sense to
give the parties a chance to resolve these issues
before the FSA comes out. And that that approach
will also ultimately save time by shortening the
hearing time.

The second major issue impacting the
schedule, we believe, is the status of other
agencies”™ decisions. The Committee"s already
recognized in its first scheduling order that
several deadlines are contingent upon these other
agency reviews, and that the applicant is
ultimately responsible for submitting those on
time.

The PDOC from the air district came in a
month and a half late, under the Committee®s
schedule. There are many issues that we think
will take a considerable amount of time to resolve
before the final DOC comes out. And that the
final DOC needs to be issued before we go to
hearing.

Also, in biology, the hydrogen sulfide

issue, among other things that staff has just

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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12
spoken about, we think will also impact Fish and
Wildlife and Fish & Game®s reviews in this case.
And as far as we know those agencies have not yet
begun to look at this issue. And that may require
some additional time before those decisions are
made. And we also think that those opinions need
to be issued before the hearing.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: This is the
California Department of Fish and Game?

MS. POOLE: Both U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Services”™ biological opinion and the California
Department of Fish and Game®s take permit and
others that they need to make.

And finally there®s a lot of information
outstanding that we still need from Texaco,
including some responses to data requests and the
Applicant has said that it will do a phase 11
environmental site assessment in this case and we
think that needs to be done in order to determine
the extent of soil contamination before hearings.

And 1 only have one minor change to the
issues that we identified in our prehearing
conference statement. In transmission system
engineering we think that we have resolved most of

our concerns there, and will be able to work with

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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staff to resolve our last remaining concerns.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Thank you. Okay,
Mr. McCuen, can you speak for the 1S0?

MR. McCUEN: Sorry, what was the
question?

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Well, just to say
if there"s anything to add to their prehearing
conference statement.

MR. McCUEN: Only that I know it was a
concern of the Committee"s, we do have some
information on the 1"m going to call it the
transmission engineering implications of
determination of Elk Hill. We will include that
information in our FSA. Some information was
already in the PSA.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: You mean the
impact of a potential Elk Hills project on this
project?

MR. McCUEN: Well, not impact of EIlk
Hills on this project. 1 guess you would call it
cumulative impacts at the substation.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay.

MR. McCUEN: 1It"s also been called
congestion.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Congestion at the

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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Midway Substation?

MR. McCUEN: That"s correct.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. Nothing
further to modify in the 1S0O"s prehearing
conference statement?

MR. McCUEN: No.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Any large
scheduling implications?

MR. McCUEN: 1I1"m sorry, | can"t hear
you.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Do you anticipate
that any products from the 1SO would be greatly
different from the Committee®s schedule, that
could therefore delay the case?

MR. McCUEN: The California 1SO can meet
the schedule as we initially anticipated. They
can file testimony and will do so on the 15th.

That testimony did not include the
reliability implications of alternative F; that"s
the piggy-back option. They anticipate getting
information, this iIs stated in the prehearing
conference, on about the 17th. Two weeks later
they and staff could file an addendum to our
testimony if necessary.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: So to the extent

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

15
that we need to take evidence on alternative F, we
would not be -- can you hear me now?

MR. McCUEN: Yes.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. To the
extent that we need to take evidence on
alternative F we would not be able to proceed with
transmission system engineering on the earliest
hearing dates?

MR. McCUEN: On the 15th we will not be
able to conclude the reliability implications.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Right, and that
would be fTiled about two weeks later?

MR. McCUEN: About that.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay, thanks a
lot.

(Pause.)

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay, then 1°d
like to move to the subject areas, and if the
parties can just indicate if there®"s any change
from their written filing, what that is. What
we"re concerned about is what areas are complete,
what are incomplete, what is contested and
uncontested, and when they would be prepared to go
to hearings in the subject area.

And we want to be realistic. 1| mean the

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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Committee is trying to adhere to the schedule that
it published, but we don"t see any use in
gathering everybody for a hearing when there®s no
evidence. So, we"ve got to deal with the real
world, as we find it.

Okay. Air quality. And what 1°d like
to do is just go Applicant, staff, CURE, in that
order. Any details to add, Mr. Grattan.

MR. GRATTAN: It sounds like there's
likely to be a delay in scheduling that hearing.
We have an apparent delay on the FDOC, and we do
need to have the District sponsor that into
evidence.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: When are you
expecting that now?

MR. GRATTAN: We"re expecting it, we
believe, by the 15th.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: 1It"s by the
delay that was referred to earlier.

MR. GRATTAN: Yes.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Any
disagreement from staff on that? | mean have you
had independent consultation with the Air District
that would suggest that that date is realistic,

unrealistic? Where are we?

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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MS. HOLMES: 1 attended the workshop on
the PDOC in Bakersfield several weeks ago. There
were a number of issues that the District said it
was going to look into. It didn"t indicate one
way or the other whether that was going to affect
the schedule. So I have no new information since
then.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: So right now
the best date we"ve got is the one that Mr.
Grattan just advanced, the 15th?

MS. HOLMES: That"s the most recent date
that 1 have from the District, as well.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Okay.-

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And your comments
earlier on air quality do not necessarily affect
when the PDOC would come out?

MS. HOLMES: That"s one of those --

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Or the FDOC.

MS. HOLMES: That"s an issue that 1 have
not been able to fully explore with staff. |
raised the question earlier today as to whether or
not resolution of the hydrogen sulfide issue was
an issue that would affect the District"s DOC, as
well. And the staff response to me was that they

didn"t know, that they"d be trying to get an

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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answer to that question soon. But as of this
prehearing conference they didn"t know.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. What I was
going to add is that in all these areas 1 can only
encourage the parties to communicate with the
Committee ASAP when they learn something that
could affect the hearing schedule.

MR. GRATTAN: Mr. Hearing Officer, we
don"t believe that the H2S issue would affect the
issuance of the PDOC because, again, It"s not part
of the -- 1t"s not an emission from the project
that they are evaluating, understanding that this
Commission may view its responsibilities
differently. Excuse the interruption.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: No, | appreciate
it. All right, CURE, anything further? 1 know
you"ve got --

MS. POOLE: I have not --

HEARING OFFICER FAY: -- some concerns
in air quality.

MS. POOLE: Excuse me. 1 have not had
any conversations with anybody at the Air District
since comments were submitted on the PDOC, so I
don"t know what their latest expected date for

release of the final DOC is.

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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There are several issues that both the
Air District and other parties have identified
that will be difficult to resolve, including
outstanding NOVs issued against Texaco and its
affiliates around the state, which are numerous.
Which have to be resolved before the final DOC can
be issued.

And several problems with the proposed
offset package.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Thank you.

MR. GRATTAN: We beg to disagree. We
don®"t believe that the NOV issue will hold up the
DOC. We"re working on providing the information
that will allow the air pollution control officer
to issue that certification.

And, 1 think we -- CURE and us disagree
on the adequacy of the offset package, but I don"t
think that is something that"s going to delay the
air pollution control officer®s issuance of it"s
PDOC.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Right. Well,
Mr. Grattan, as you said right now we have your
best data. 1"m going to ask Ms. Holmes if she
will make an independent contact and get back to

the Committee with -- ask them what they think

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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their date is so we can get --

MS. HOLMES: 1°d be happy to do that.

As | mentioned in my overview, staff is proposing
to issue data requests on the hydrogen sulfide
issue, and hopefully by the time we do that at the
beginning of next week we will have that
information from the District, and we"ll let you
know, as well.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Good, so we"ll
be able to triangulate this and get a better fix
on that, whether the date is right or not.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Yeah.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Good.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And you don"t
think -- you mentioned the NOVs, but also the
offsets you do not think will delay --

MR. GRATTAN: We have no indication from
the District that the offset packages we presented
them causes them any problems.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. All right,
then moving to public health. Mr. Grattan,
anything to add?

MR. GRATTAN: We have nothing to add on
public health.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. Staff?
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MS. HOLMES: Yeah, 1°d like to go back
to air quality because we had an additional issue
on the air quality since we didn"t go through it.
1°d like to summarize it now.

As 1 said before, staff"s concerned
about this issue of hydrogen sulfide emissions.

We did not mention it in our prehearing
conference. Staff now believes that it°s a
concern. They plan to issue data requests next
week to address this issue.

It is a public health issue, as well,
since the standard that is potentially at issue as
to whether or not it"s being violated or not.
There"s a public health standard.

So the hydrogen sulfide issue would also
affect staff"s public health, as well as
biological resources.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And is the
standard a state standard --

MS. HOLMES: Yes, it is.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: -- or local?

Okay .

MS. HOLMES: In addition I will mention

one other item with respect to air quality, and

that is it"s a repeat of what 1 mentioned earlier.
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We will let the Committee know if any of our
responses on either the motion to compel or our
comments to the District on the DOC would be
affected by this new issue.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. Give me a
little detail. When you mentioned your responses
on the motion to compel.

MS. HOLMES: We had provided responses
to the Committee in the form of a table on CURE"s
motion to compel. I have asked staff to look at
whether or not, in light of this, their concern
about the hydrogen sulfide issue, whether any of
those responses should be revised.

They have committed to doing that by the
same time that we issue the data request to the
Applicant on the hydrogen sulfide issue.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: All right. What
triggered this late development, the hydrogen
sulfide issue?

MS. HOLMES: 1 can"t answer that
question because | don"t know. Perhaps -- | see
that all the support staff have vanished.

(Laughter.)

MS. HOLMES: When Mr. Johnson --

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Perhaps
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anticipating that question.

MS. HOLMES: When Mr. Johnson returns he
may be able to answer your question, but I don*"t
know.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay.

MS. HOLMES: Mr. York, the staff
assigned to biological resources, says that he
became aware of it at the PSA workshop. 1[It was an
issue that was raised by CURE at that time, Ffirst
in biology, and then in air quality.

So perhaps, since 1 didn"t attend that
workshop, perhaps Kate has more information about
how it came to staff"s attention than I do.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Anything to add?

MS. POOLE: Simply that this is an issue
that we"ve i1dentified and discussed at the PSA
workshop.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Nothing
extraordinary about it is the point. 1In other
words, i1t was raised in normal course, it didn"t
come up as a result of some unusual or unique
study that was done?

MS. POOLE: No.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Okay.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: All right,
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anything further, Ms. Holmes, on public health?

MS. HOLMES: No.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Ms. Poole, on
public health.

MS. POOLE: Nothing to add to our
prehearing conference statement.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. Worker
safety. Anything, Mr. Grattan?

MR. GRATTAN: Worker safety. We have
nothing to add.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay.

MR. GRATTAN: We do anticipate that the
staff will have an accident history report. And
that"s as it relates to ammonia delivery.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Um-hum, okay.

MR. GRATTAN: It might be good to get an
update on when that"s expected.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Now is that being
dealt with under transportation, do you know, or -

MR. GRATTAN: They"re cross-over issues.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Yeah, 1"m sure. |
Jjust want to be sure I understand the issue. It"s
the same one?

MR. GRATTAN: There"s a, as | understand
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it, and please jump in if someone wants to correct
me, as | understand it the transportation staff
will review the accident history and connect with
the delivery routes. And if there®s anything that
raises concern on their review, then it is kicked
over to the worker health safety and fire
protection.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. So this is
the same issue we"re talking about?

MS. HOLMES: Are we talking about the
intersection study from Midway Highway and 19th?

MR. GRATTAN: No, no.

MS. HOLMES: No. We"re talking about
something different?

MR. GRATTAN: Yeah, we"re talking about
accident histories and likelihoods -- there®s the
gentleman that"s --

MR. FLORES: Hi. Dave Flores, traffic
and transportation. The issue is regarding just
traffic safety along the routes that hazardous
materials that will be transported to the project
site during construction; and also during the
operational phase.

And so staff has addressed that under

traffic and transportation. And it has been
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included into the document.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: So, any accidents
of any Kkind?

MR. FLORES: 1t generally deals with
like ruptures of a tank. And, as they indicated
earlier, it is a cross-over between hazardous
materials and traffic and transportation.

So we addressed the issue as to the
safety aspect as to the roadways coming off the
highways. We feel that addressing the actual
transportation along the state -- the iInterstates
and the state highways is not appropriate, but
we"re addressing the actual roadways off the off-
ramps.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And right now this
is just an uncertainty because the study hasn®t
been completed, is that correct?

MR. FLORES: Well, staff has reviewed
the roadways. We have been out there. And so 1
have addressed the width of the roadways, the
visual aspects of it, to make sure that there is
no visual obstructions from the traffic and
transportation issue.

So it has been addressed and staff has

included it within their report.
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HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. Ms. Holmes,
we"re trying to understand the extent that staff
wants to adjudicate this. Have you determined
that?

It"s listed as an uncontested area, but
I gather --

MS. HOLMES: Right, that"s why I™m
puzzled by why --

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Well, 1 thought
that there was a study outstanding or something?
I"m just trying to understand --

MS. HOLMES: Oh, we are confusing two
different studies. This issue has been resolved
and that"s why 1t"s listed as uncontested.

Since that time, one of the issues has
come to my attention, is that the Kern Council of
Governments, in response to some previous requests
from Caltrans for an intersection study, has
supported that request. And so staff is going to
be looking for that study from the Applicant.

My understanding is that they have
agreed to provide it, but we haven"t received it
yet. So I think we"re talking about two different
studies.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: This 1is an
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intersection study?

MS. HOLMES: Yes.

MR. GRATTAN: Exactly.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay.

MS. HOLMES: 1I1"m sorry for the
confusion.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: When is it
anticipated?

MS. HOLMES: That you need to ask the
Applicant.

MR. GRATTAN: We expect a draft by
September 15th.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay, and the way
that study fits into our process is that the
County would comment on the draft, and then
comment in our process?

MS. HOLMES: We"re hoping that the
County will comment in our process. We certainly
intend to contact them and include any concerns
they have about either the way the study was done,
or any results of the study in our FSA.

And, again, this is one of these issues
that I mentioned iIn my overview, that may either
require delay of one section of the FSA, or a

supplement.
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We"re not anticipating any unresolvable
problems as a result of the study, but we do feel
that we need to have it completed and staff have
an opportunity to review it before our testimony,
our final testimony is final.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Are you aware of
any particular concern that caused the County to
trigger this? Or was it just an increase in
traffic volume, something rather routine?

MS. HOLMES: 1 don"t know.

MR. GRATTAN: We"re unaware of any
particular concerns.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay.

MR. FLORES: At this point -- Dave

Flores again. No, it"s just, it"s typical of

29

Caltrans to -- and essentially the discussion that

they want is during construction the impacts that
will occur at this certain intersection that
they"re requesting.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: All right.

MR. GRATTAN: This is a construction
impact review. We don"t anticipate that it will
have any ripples.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Thank you.

MR. GRATTAN: So we"ve skipped to
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transportation, we can check that off?

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Yes. IT there®s
anything further on transportation, since we"ve
skipped to that.

MR. GRATTAN: And on worker safety,
health and protection, we"re ready to go to
hearing?

MS. HOLMES: Staff has no changes to its
prehearing conference statement on worker safety.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay, but CURE has
some concerns, | understand.

MS. POOLE: Yes.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Anything to add?

MS. POOLE: I don"t think anything has
changed from our prehearing conference statement.
We do think that the Applicant needs to complete
its phase Il PSA before impacts to workers and
mitigation measures can be developed.

We"re also concerned about oil field
worker exposure to toxic air emissions which is
somewhat related to the hydrogen sulfide issue.
And also related to public health. And we"ll be
further expanding on that issue in our comments to
be filed tomorrow.

Let me add one more thing to this
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traffic question. The ammonia truck accident
analysis, which Mr. Flores addressed, was
something that was not in the PSA. We raised it
at workshops.

I understand from what Mr. Flores just
said that they have subsequently completed the
analysis. We haven"t yet seen it, so I don"t know
whether we still have a concern in that area.

MR. THOMPSON: And that was the traffic
study that he indicated was resolved.

MS. POOLE: This is the study that staff
is doing, as opposed to the study that the
Applicant is doing.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: All right.

MR. GRATTAN: With regard to the phase
Il ESA, we agreed to provide at least a draft of
that. Our indication was that staff did not think
it was necessary for that to be provided. We were
providing it as a supplement to the record. We
think that the issue can proceed to adjudication
certainly without that.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And when will you
be providing the draft?

MR. GRATTAN: Current schedule is about

the first week in October.
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HEARING OFFICER FAY: Thank you.
Anything further on worker safety, then? All
right.

And I take 1t we"ve wrapped up
transportation? Nothing further on that? We
skipped ahead. Okay.

On my list the next is transmission line
safety and nuisance. Anything to add on that? Mr.
Grattan?

MR. GRATTAN: We have no change --

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Nothing, okay.

And staff, --

MR. GRATTAN: -- no issue.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: -- any?

MS. HOLMES: No changes.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: No changes. CURE?

MS. POOLE: No changes.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. HazMat. Mr.
Grattan.

MR. GRATTAN: We have no change from our
previous position, again understanding that staff
has reviewed the issues relating to the delivery
of ammonia and the routes, the safety associated
with that delivery.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay, and staff is
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comfortable with that?

MS. HOLMES: Right, we"ll be prepared to
file testimony on that.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. And CURE"s
only concern is that they haven®"t seen that, yet,
is that correct?

MS. POOLE: That"s one of our concerns.
We also have some additional concerns with
hazardous materials. We think that the analysis
presented in the PSA failed to look at impacts to
certain workers that it should have.

And that the cumulative impacts analysis
is incomplete.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Incomplete in
what way?

MS. POOLE: It doesn"t address the
hazardous materials that are used as part of the
oil field expansion.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And you have that
position in light of the blueprint that the
Committee has issued?

MS. POOLE: That"s correct.

MR. GRATTAN: We, of course, strongly
disagree with that view. And, you know, we"d

welcome staff"s view on that before the Committee,
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as well.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: What is the
staff"s position on that, in terms of the scope
within the blueprint?

MS. HOLMES: Staff believes its analysis
on hazardous materials is largely complete. We
still want the opportunity to respond to written
comments that we"ll be receiving tomorrow.

But at this point we don"t anticipate a
delay in completion of the hazardous materials
testimony.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: All right, waste
management. Mr. Grattan, anything there?

MR. GRATTAN: No, we have no change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. Ms. Holmes?

MS. HOLMES: No changes.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Ms. Poole?

MS. POOLE: No changes.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: All right. Land
use.

MR. GRATTAN: No change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And you have
gotten your clearance from the County, I
understand, on your --

MR. GRATTAN: Yes.
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lot line?

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And CURE, anything

We * ve
How about

Mr. Grattan?

HEARING OFFICER FAY: --

MR. GRATTAN: Yes.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Staff?

MS. HOLMES: No changes.
on land use?

MS. POOLE: Huh-uh.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay.
covered traffic and transportation.
noise, anything to add in that area?

MR. GRATTAN: No change.

MS. HOLMES: No change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: CURE?

MS. POOLE: No change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Visual.

MR. GRATTAN: No change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Staff?

MS. HOLMES: No change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Really? Okay.
And CURE?

MS. POOLE: No.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Cultural. Mr.
Grattan?

MR. GRATTAN: We have no change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Staff?
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MS. HOLMES: We have no change from our
prehearing conference statement.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: From your
prehearing conference statement, but you do have
some disagreement with the Applicant on that?

MS. HOLMES: Yes. It"s an issue that
affects cultural, paleo and biological resources.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: The
preconstruction survey, is that right?

MS. HOLMES: Correct.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. And, Ms.
Poole?

MS. POOLE: No changes from our
prehearing conference statement.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. Mr.
Grattan, is this something that might be resolved
before the hearings?

MR. GRATTAN: Yes, yes, we"re very
hopeful it will be resolved.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: How is it
likely to get resolved?

MR. GRATTAN: It is likely to be
resolved through looking at what has been done in
that area, and --

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Are you talking
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about preparing a new report, or preparing a new
submission?

MR. GRATTAN: No, no. And let me --

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Well, 1™m
assuming, Mr. Grattan, that the difficulty is
coming from the other side from staff and from
CURE saying you haven"t resolved it, so 1"m kind
of asking the question -- not kind of asking the
question, I"m asking the question, what is it that
you®"re likely to do that will bring resolution to
this?

MR. GRATTAN: Well, we"re looking

forward -- staff is very optimistic that there
will be resolution. We"re looking forward to
respond to that. And my indication --

(Pause.)

MR. GRATTAN: Have to go to our comments
in the PSA, but my understanding is on that issue
we were hoping to rely on preexisting studies.

MS. HOLMES: That"s not going to resolve
the issue for staff, I"m afraid.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Well, 1 guess
that®s what I"m coming down to, is that if that
would have resolved the issue, then it seems to me

there wouldn"t have been an issue iIn the Ffirst
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place. It would have been just out there.

So, maybe this isn"t the forum in which
it gets resolved, but it sounds to me as though
staff is asking for something further, and we"re
not hearing that you"re offering that up.

I guess my question is still on the
table, how can we resolve this, or can we expect
it to be resolved?

MR. GRATTAN: This question is asked of?

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: I direct it to
you, Mr. Grattan.

MR. GRATTAN: Well, Ffirst, I mean this,
to us, is a blueprint issue. We"re within the
framework of the blueprint. We"re attempting to
take care of staff"s concern.

I was very encouraged by staff"s
comments in its prehearing conference statement
regarding this issue. And 1"m, again, waiting for
the final FSA, which is what we"re waiting for,
the FSA, which is what staff proposed to offer a
solution in the FSA.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Well, you know,
I guess part of my dilemma here is that none of us
want to meaningfully delay the process. 1 mean

we"re committed to try and stick within the year.
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Obviously our objective is to try and make sure
that the process goes smoothly as possible, that
we come to a decision in as fair a manner as we
possibly can.

When an issue like this comes up, and 1
hear Mr. Grattan say, well, we"re planning to
refer back to previous studies. And then five
seconds later | hear the staff representative say
that reliance isn"t going to work out. Then it
sure sounds to me like we"re on different tracks.

And that waiting for the FSA to come out
to confirm what the staff member just said on the
tape sounds to me like all we"ve done i1s to
engender a delay that makes you have to go create
something new to satisfy. It would be easier --

MR. GRATTAN: AlIl 1 -- Commissioner, all
I can do is, right now, is quote from the staff
presentation for the prehearing conference
statement.

Staff notes there are several options
for implementing appropriate mitigation. These
will be presented in our final staff assessment
and recommended for adoption.

Again, this is a very disturbed area.

This is a cheek-by-jowl area in terms of wells
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that are already there. 1 don"t see the issue of
cultural surveys iIn an existing oil field as an
issue that is going to hold up the licensing of a
power plant.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: Okay, well, my
purpose today is not to try and hold any of this
up, just to get information, so --

MR. GRATTAN: Right.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: -- obviously a
concern. Want to make sure that it gets solved.
Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And at this point
if staff doesn™"t reach any resolution with the
Applicant, would they anticipate going forward
with a number of options, or just identifying the
most likely ones and see?

MS. HOLMES: Just to clarify, since it"s
my statement that seems to be causing the
confusion, what we meant was that we believe that
there are several options for insuring that the
appropriate surveys are completed in a timely
fashion.

We"ve explored some of these options in
some of our other cases where we®ve got third-

party owners of property, that nonetheless is --
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on which property indirect project impacts are
created.

So we"re looking at, for example, this
is an issue in the High Desert case, we presented
several options to the High Desert applicant for
how to insure that mitigation measures on third-
party property is properly implemented.

We"ll be presenting the same kinds of
options in our FSA here, but we will be
recommending to the Commission that one of those
options be selected as a condition of
certification.

It was never our intent to say that
there would be an option presented that would not
require the mitigation that we"ve discussed.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. So does
that change your answer at all, Mr. Grattan? It
sounds like we have a collision course here.

MR. GRATTAN: We have a --

HEARING OFFICER FAY: A collision
course, staff --

MR. GRATTAN: We have a potential
collision course, but the Commission -- that"s
what hearings are for, to resolve this. And we"re

prepared to go to hearing on this issue, and we
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look forward to whatever staff might be
recommending in the FSA. We look forward to
trying to work with that.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay.

MR. GRATTAN: But see no reason to delay
hearing.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay, good.
Anything further on cultural, then? Ms. Poole?

MS. POOLE: No.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Nothing on that.
Okay. Socioeconomics. Mr. Grattan.

MR. GRATTAN: We have no change from our
position.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay, all right.
Staff?

MS. HOLMES: No change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay.

MS. POOLE: Have no change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. Biological.
I believe Ms. Holmes has said that the survey
question goes to cultural, paleo and biologic,
right?

MS. HOLMES: That"s correct.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. Mr.

Grattan, anything further on biological?
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MR. GRATTAN: If the question was do we
have any change from the issues we identified, we
don®"t have any change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay.

MR. GRATTAN: And we have agreed that
there are some outstanding issues.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Do you have an
estimate, a time estimate on when --

MR. GRATTAN: Both issues and documents.
We do need -- we are waiting for draft biological
opinions.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Do you have any
idea when to expect that?

MR. GRATTAN: 1 think we may.

(Pause.)

MR. GRATTAN: Well, we have reason to
believe that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife draft
biological opinion will be out before the FSA, but
we would defer on these predictions and
projections to Commission Biological Staff,
because they may have more current and more
accurate information than we have.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Is that wildly
optimistic, Ms. Holmes?

MS. HOLMES: Let me add a couple of
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other issues before I call Mr. York up to discuss
the date for the biological opinion.

First of all, the hydrogen sulfide issue
is potentially also a biological resources issue.
The biology staff is looking into that right now.
So that may change from our prehearing conference
statement.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: This is because of
plant deposition, or deposition on plants, is
that --

MS. HOLMES: Or for animals, either one.
It"s exposure to hydrogen sulfide emissions.

Second, we don"t typically see the draft
biological opinion, so it"s rather difficult for
us to say ahead of time whether a draft is
sufficient. We don"t have experience with what
they look like and how complete they are.

Typically what happens is that we
receive a final. The bottomline is that staff
needs to know what U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
is going to do, and what kinds of conditions
they“"re going to impose before we can finalize our
conditions of certification, and testify at the
hearings.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Aren"t they going
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to impose them regardless of what the Energy
Commission does?

MS. HOLMES: They are going to impose
conditions. We like to coordinate with them and
make them identical as possible, if not possible,
at least consistent.

And with that, what 1°d like to do is
ask Mr. York whether or not he has any more
information about when U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service plans to issue the biological opinion.

MR. YORK: Rick York, 1"m a staff
biologist here at the Energy Commission. We
intend to call Fish & Wildlife Service today to
see what their schedule may be. 1 actually talked
to them about a week ago and we didn"t talk about
whether they were going to provide a draft or a
final.

But we did say that we needed them to
start thinking about what the possibilities were
for, given our schedule here.

So, at this time | can"t really tell you
much, other than that we"ll probably find out this
week, 1 hope, what we will receive before the
hearings, between the FSA and the hearings. And

how we are going to proceed.
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HEARING OFFICER FAY: Do you have any
reason to think that they"re concerned about our
schedule? Or interested?

MR. YORK: 1 think they®"re concerned
about our schedule. When I mentioned our schedule
to Susan Jones, who would be writing the
biological opinion, she indicated that she had
three or four other projects, and she said for
this project, to get the opinion, given our
schedule, she*"d have to move this project to the
top of her pile. And she would need some
direction from her supervisors as to whether or
not that was going to happen.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Commissioner Rohy
asked if we can"t make the contact while we"re in
real time, while we"re at this prehearing
conference, so that perhaps we can get an answer
even before we leave?

MR. YORK: Sure. 1 can go call Susan
right now.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: You know, I don"t
mean to be facetious, but past experience is that
the federal government has a different view of
priorities and timetables than the Energy

Commission does, and we"ve not been successful in

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

47
persuading them that our view is the better one.

MR. YORK: Oh, 1 think we have been
successful. On the LaPaloma Project it was a
herculean effort, but we did get the biological
opinion In before the hearings. And staff felt
far more comfortable testifying about the project
because we were able to see the biological
opinion.

It"s my intention to try and do the same
thing for this project.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: I"m glad to hear
that.

MR. YORK: 1°11 go try and call Susan
right now.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay, thank you
very much.

MS. HOLMES: Hearing Officer Fay, --

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Yes.

MS. HOLMES: -- 1 had one other item on
biological resources. It was In response to a
comment --

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Do you need Mr.
York for that?

MS. HOLMES: No.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay.
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(Laughter.)

I don"t.

48

MS. HOLMES: A comment by CURE about the

2081 (b) incidental take permit from the California

Department of Fish and Game.

We typically don"t receive a final of

that prior to our license because the California

Department of Fish and Game rel

ies on the

Commission®™s decision as its CEQA document.

What we do get is an

them In writing, usually via a

indication from

letter, that

they“"ve got not problems with the project, and

that the mitigation has been agreed to, or as

proposed by the staff is likely to be sufficient

for their purposes.
So we don"t expect to
permit within this process.
HEARING OFFICER FAY:

worked in the past?

see the actual

And that has

MS. HOLMES: Yes, it has.

HEARING OFFICER FAY:

Okay -

MS. HOLMES: And we have talked to

California Department of Fish and Game and they

don"t anticipate having problems getting us such a

letter.
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HEARING OFFICER FAY: All right,
anything further then from staff on biology?

CURE.

MS. POOLE: I don"t have anything to add
to our prehearing conference statement or to my
comments earlier. | do recognize this problem
with Fish and Game that Ms. Holmes just referred
to. And I think that in the past staff has
required some indication from Fish and Game about
their, at least initial decision prior to their
testimony in hearings, which is probably the
letter, the equivalent of the letter.

And we do need that, in my view, prior
to testimony in hearings.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. All right.
Soil and water. Mr. Grattan.

MR. GRATTAN: No change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. Ms. Holmes?

MS. HOLMES: Yes, we have one minor
change. The staff person who is addressing water
issues is attempting to add a discussion of the
trace element content of the produced water. He"s
hopeful that he"ll be able to get it into an FSA
date, ifT one continues to exist, of the 15th of

September. We may have to trail slightly. He
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issue.

And even if the 15th isn"t a realistic
deadline, he should be able to get it in within
the next week or two. And it shouldn®t be a
significant problem.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And this remains
strictly a water issue, it doesn"t --

MS. HOLMES: That"s my understanding.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: -- go into air
quality or anything. All right. Now, does that
tie In with anything from the Committee order on
the motion to compel? Or is this independent of
that?

MS. HOLMES: I honestly don"t know the
answer to that.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay.

MR. GRATTAN: 1 don"t believe it does.
I have to stress the words don"t believe.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. All right.

MR. GRATTAN: But this, if staff is
collecting this data this may well take an issue
off the table.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And, I"m sorry,

the timeframe for getting that information?
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MS. HOLMES: He"s hopeful that he will
have it completed by the FSA, but to be on the
safe side we need to say that it may trail one or
two weeks.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And the
information is coming from where?

MS. HOLMES: I believe it"s coming from
Valley Waste, or the Regional Board, but I"m not
certain.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. All right.
Anything further from staff, then?

MS. HOLMES: No.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: All right. And
CURE?

MS. POOLE: We"re also concerned about
this issue, the trace elements, both in the source
water and in the wastewater discharge coming from
the plant.

We have been stymied in our efforts to
gather this information. We"re trying to get it
from several different sources. But are concerned
that there will likely be an issue here, but are
still investigating.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay, so you“"re at

least comfortable with staff pursuing this, to
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gather this information?

MS. POOLE: I"m happy to hear that staff
is pursuing it, and look forward to seeing their
assessment.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. Geology.-

MR. GRATTAN: No change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Ms. Holmes,
geology?

MS. HOLMES: No change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. CURE?

MS. POOLE: No change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Facility design.
Mr. Grattan.

MR. GRATTAN: We have no change, and we
will be submitting some minor changes to -- not so
much to facility design, but facility layout and
features, with our comments to the PSA.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And could you give
us a little --

MR. GRATTAN: These are minor and we
believe nonsubstantive changes.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Like relocation of
a tank or a line --

MR. GRATTAN: Yes.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: -- of some kind?

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345
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MR. GRATTAN: Yes. Reconfiguration of a
tank.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Um-hum, all right.
Staff.

MS. HOLMES: No change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. And CURE?

MS. POOLE: No change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Plant efficiency,
anything, Mr. Grattan?

MR. GRATTAN: No change. 1t"s still
very efficient.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Oh, 1"m sorry, |
skipped over reliability.

MR. GRATTAN: And reliable, sir.

(Laughter.)

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Staff, anything
there?

MS. HOLMES: No changes to efficiency or
reliability.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: CURE?

MS. POOLE: No change.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Always hot topics.
Transmission system engineering. Mr. Grattan,
anything?

MR. GRATTAN: No, we have no change.
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MS. HOLMES: No
that you heard Mr. McCuen

HEARING OFFICER

of that area is being handled by the

MS. HOLMES:
HEARING OFFICER

MS. POOLE:

54

FAY: Okay. Ms. Holmes?
change with the caveat

give a little while ago.
FAY: Right, and so much

1S0.

Right.

FAY: Okay. CURE?

We are much more comfortable

with the status of the transmission system

engineering analysis than

we were in our

prehearing conference statement.

HEARING OFFICER
MS. POOLE:
will be addressed
see

HEARING OFFICER

MR. GRATTAN:
HEARING OFFICER
MS. HOLMES: No
HEARING OFFICER
MS. POOLE:

HEARING OFFICER
assessment, and
MR. GRATTAN:

HEARING OFFICER

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION

is that --

FAY: Okay.

Some of our concerns we hope
in the FSA and we will need to

that before we can make a final determination.

FAY: Alternatives.

No change.

FAY: Okay. Staff?

change.

FAY: And CURE?

No change.

FAY: All right. Need

No change.

FAY: -- and nothing
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from anybody on that. Okay.

And compliance. Any of the parties?

MR. GRATTAN: We"re comfortable with it.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. Now, CURE
had something on general conditions. Was that the
compliance plan that their concern was addressing?

MS. POOLE: General conditions, 1°m not
sure what you"re referring to. We have a general
concern with the PSA and the scope of activities
that are analyzed as direct, indirect and
cumulative impacts in different topic areas.

They vary throughout the document, but
we"ve discussed that with staff, and believe
they"re addressing that.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: All right. And
perhaps -- and maybe it was from the Applicant®s
characterization of your position that project
description they cited as something in
disagreement. |Is that what you"re referring to,
that really it"s a question of scope?

MS. POOLE: 1It"s a question not of scope
in the sense that we"re challenging the
Committee"s decision in the blueprint, but how
that"s being applied in the PSA, and the

consistency of its application.
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MR. GRATTAN: Is that a problem with the
project description or is it a problem with
project impacts? Because if it"s a question or
project description, that appears, 1| believe that
the blueprint is crystal clear on what the project
is that"s being analyzed.

MS. POOLE: I haven"t identified any
problems with project description.

MR. GRATTAN: Okay. Okay.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: So it"s really in
each of the substantive areas what the scope of
the iImpacts, direct, indirect, cumulative --

MS. POOLE: That"s correct.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: -- how far the
analysis should go.

MR. GRATTAN: Okay.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: All right. Okay,
anything further then on the presentation of
evidence that anybody wishes to add?

Okay, any questions from the Committee
regarding that? |1 hear none.

Now I1*d like to entertain any comments -
- oh, Mr. York, do you have anything further to
add -- an answer?

MS. HOLMES: Sort of an answer.
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MR. YORK: Sort of an answer. 1 left a
message with Susan Jones urging her to return my
call as soon as possible so we can get a better
idea of what her schedule is, given our schedule
here. So.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay, great.
Well, the fact that you"ve had success in the
LaPaloma case is encouraging. And we can hope for
the same type of success down here.

MR. GRATTAN: And had we the bully
pulpit to talk to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service, we, of course, want a level playing
field.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Sure. The other
thing 1 wanted to bring up to give the parties an
opportunity to comment on the hearing order, or
asking questions, if they have any.

It"s been a difficult area for the
Committee and we had to resolve it in a timely
manner. And you have the Committee"s order. So,
anything in response, Mr. Grattan?

MR. GRATTAN: 1 have no response.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay. Staff, is
it clear?

MS. HOLMES: Yes.
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HEARING OFFICER FAY: -- what its role
is --

MS. HOLMES: 1 have no comments.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: -- and sorting

that out. Okay.

CURE, anything?

MS. POOLE: I have no questions.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay, good. Well,
isn"t that nice. We hope that all the Committee
documents will leave as few questions.

And, also, along those lines, in terms
of clarity, | just want to compliment Mr. Grattan
on his charts and matrices, because it helps --

MR. GRATTAN: Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: -- in laying
things out. And we appreciate them.

MR. GRATTAN: I1"m not normally a matrix
kind of guy, but this, we"ve done these before.

(Laughter.)

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: 1 think we"re
wrapping up.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Yeah. Now, I°11
just point out, as one of the parties did, that in
the scheduling order the Committee stated that

while the Committee was responsible for its use of
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time and for the staff®s and the Commission, iIn
general is responsible for the staff"s use of
time, that the failure of outside agencies or the
of the Applicant to deliver things as per the
schedule were the Applicant®™s risk.

And so if some of these studies from
outside agencies do not come iIn in time, you can
all anticipate that that will delay a hearing, if
the item is essential for the evidentiary record.

And what we will do is get out a hearing
schedule that will set the hearings as close to
the schedule as we can, based on the information
we have. And where information is not present
now, we just won"t set a time for that. And may
just have to hear from the parties, probably won"t

gather again for a prehearing conference since I™m
anticipating very few areas where we won"t know
exactly when to proceed.

But, we"ll have some triggers. For
instance, a final DOC would be a trigger to know
about when we can set air quality hearings, and
perhaps knowing when a biological opinion will
come out. And we can factor in how much time

staff needs to react to that, et cetera. And

would be able to schedule a hearing on biology.
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But we will proceed as per the schedule
with as much as we can.

MR. GRATTAN: That"s greatly
appreciated. One thing I would -- if, in the
staff assessment, iIf there is a substantive area,
such as air quality, which may fall behind, we
would urge that the staff assessment be issued
without that section. And that be filled in.

It makes it easier on, 1| would think,
the parties and the Commission to prepare and
review testimony.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: That makes sense.
Ms. Holmes, can you --

MS. HOLMES: 1I1"m sorry, | missed the
comment. Somebody else was speaking to me.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Well, Mr. Grattan
said he hoped that if an area such as air quality
had material missing so the staff could not issue
their FSA in that area, that they would still get
out as much of the document as they could, rather
than hold up the entire document, awaiting that
information.

MS. HOLMES: Are you asking for a
response as to whether we --

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Yes. Do you
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agree? disagree?

MS. HOLMES: 1 have to turn to the
project managers for that, since that"s their
decision.

MR. JOHNSON: Roger Johnson, Siting
Program Manager.

With the area of air quality
specifically we"re waiting for the final DOC to be
able to develop the conditions of certification
that need to be addressed in that analysis.

Right now the PSA is deficient of those.
I believe there®"s two conditions dealing with
construction and emissions, and so without the
final DOC it wouldn®t do much for the Committee to
have the PSA filed again.

There"s not going to be a lot of
information other than we are going to be
addressing the H2S. So that"s something that
could be put into the PSA as an FSA, but still the
majority of the document would be missing as far
as the FDOC conditions.

MS. HOLMES: Except that 1 think that
the hydrogen sulfide issue is probably not going
to be finished by the 15th of September. That"s

the information 1 have from staff. They"re
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planning to issue data requests next week.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Okay, let me be
more specific. Will staff issue an FSA on
September 15th?

MR. JOHNSON; As Ms. Holmes mentioned,
depending on the extent of the comments that we
get tomorrow from the Applicant and CURE, there-®s
a possibility we could file some sections on the
15th, because there are minimal or no comments.

Other sections it"1l be difficult maybe
to meet that date. We heard 100 pages from CURE.
That®"s going to take some time to go through them.

And I don"t know what the Applicant --

MR. GRATTAN: That"s all 1 was asking on
behalf of the Applicant, that if there are
sections, and 1 know there will be, the
sections -- let me put it this way, the vast
majority of the sections that will be ready, of
the PSA, which will be ready to issue -- be issued
ont he 15th, we"d request that they be issued.

And if there are some that lag behind,
staff can treat them how staff chooses to treat
them, and re-issue them when they"re -- and issue
them when all that material is there.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Is this something
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that staff feels that they can do, to move ahead
on the areas that are ready to go to hearings?

MR. JOHNSON: Sure. We can do that.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: Very good.

MR. JOHNSON: We"Ill identify it as part
one of the FSA.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: All right. No
strong reaction from the Committee is expressed,
so. That would allow us to make some progress and
get here and started. And 1 think that will not
only accomplish as much as we can in a timely way,
but will also perhaps spread out the workload for
the parties, rather than having to hear all the
evidence, you know, within a week.

Okay. Anything -- closing remarks from
the Committee?

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: No, 1 think
that"s it. Thank everyone for their contributions
and look forward to working with -- clearly
working interactively with you on this.

HEARING OFFICER FAY: And are there any
public comments that anybody would like to make?

I see no indication.

PRESIDING MEMBER MOORE: We"re

adjourned.

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

(Whereupon, at 11:20 a.m., the

Prehearing Conference and Scheduling

Order conference was adjourned.)

--000--

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION

(916) 362-2345

64



65

CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

1, DEBI BAKER, an Electronic Reporter,
do hereby certify that 1 am a disinterested person
herein; that I recorded the foregoing California
Energy Commission Conference; that it was
thereafter transcribed into typewriting.

I further certify that I am not of
counsel or attorney for any of the parties to said
conference, nor in any way iInterested in the
outcome of said conference.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, 1 have hereunto set

my hand this 7th day of September, 1999.

DEBI BAKER

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTING CORPORATION (916) 362-2345



